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GWALIA MUSEUM + HOOV ER HOUSE B&B 

Chairpersonõs Report 

Gwalia ghost town & museum is currently a hive of activity with a number of 

projects taking place at Gwalia. You can read all about it in this edition of 

the newsletter.   

 

We are pleased that many readers 

now contribute to the newsletter. 

As a result of the number of       

articles we are receiving and      

activities taking place at Gwalia, we 

will trial producing the newsletter 

bi -monthly.  

 

The Gwalia Reference Group (GRG)

has expanded to include more        

community  representation and the 

members are now;  

Matt Taylor (Chairperson); Richard 

Cotterill; Tralee Cable; Cheryl Cotterill; Gail Ross; Gary Ross; Elaine           

Labuschagne (Secretary); Denise Lorentz and Debbie Hall (St Barbara Ltd.). 

We are waiting for two more members to confirm their involvement.  

 

The Gwalia Reference Group Terms of Reference are to make recommenda-

tions to the Leonora Council in relation to:  

ß All activities associated with the operation of Gwalia including building 

conservation, collections management, exhibitions and public         

programmes, marketing and public relations, visitor services and  

management and administration;  

ß Policies, plans and guidelines for the management and operation of 

Gwalia and other heritage places and collections within the Shire in 

line with industry standards;  

ß Priorities for activities and to assist with budget allocations and   

sourcing grants;  

ß Other matters referred to the Group which would assist the decision 

making process of Council.  

 

I would like to personally welcome the new members who bring a lot of    

experience and knowledge to our committee. I also extend an invitation to 

other community members to become involved at Gwalia.  

 

 

Matt Taylor  
Chairperson:  

Gwalia Reference Group  
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WA Heritage Award 2014  

Elaine Labuschagne  

The Shire of Leonora received a High Commendation in the Western Australian Heritage Award 

2014 for Outstanding heritage practices by a local government.  

 

The Shire of Leonora was acknowledged  as "A small and dedicated 

Shire which is achieving impressive results by taking a holistic and  

proactive approach, while working with limited resources."  

 

Shire of Leonora President Cr Peter Craig said:  òThe Shire of Leonora is 

pleased to have received recognition for the Shireõs endeavours to pre-

serve the heritage in its care with limited available resources. As recipi-

ent of the award the Shireõs profile within the heritage and tourism in-

dustry is raised, promoting both Leonora and Gwalia.ó 

  

As custodians of a significant part of Western Australiaõs mining       

heritage, the Shire of Leonora takes its responsibility seriously and  

believes in investing financial and human resources in the conservation 

and maintenance of buildings, structures and other significant   

heritage assets. This investment will ensure the continuing existence 

of the Shireõs heritage for the enjoyment and education of the community and visitors and      

provides a financial income for the Shire.  

 

The Shire of Leonora understands the importance of preserving the Western Australian goldfields 

minersõ cottages associated with the Sons of Gwalia Mine between 1898 and 1963.  Gwalia Ghost 

Town & Museum, comprising 40 buildings including Patroniõs Guest Home, VB & MM Mazza Store, 

and a group of minersõ cottages, is the responsibility of the Shire of Leonora to maintain and 

manage. The Gwalia ghost town is of  cultural  

heritage significance and has aesthetic,        

historic and social value.  

 

Over the past year, the Shire contributed  

substantially to conservation work to Patroniõs 

Guest Home, De Rubeis camp and the Pink 

House. Assessments and reports on the 1898 

Sons of Gwalia timber headframe is another 

heritage project  the Shire is focusing on.  

 

Recently an interactive on -line map was 

launched to increase the visitorõs knowledge 

and experience of the heritage buildings in 

Gwalia.  

 

"The Shire takes pride in making a valuable 

contribution to the preservation of heritage in the goldfields through an effective management 

approach in a practical and sustainable manner". said Shire of Leonora President Cr Peter Craig.  

 

 

 

 

Marion Fulker (Chair Heritage Council, of Western 

Australia ), Elaine Labuschagne (Manager Heritage & 

Economic Services,  Minister for Heritage the Hon. 

Albert Jacobs MLA 
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Gwalia State School  

Arlene Collings  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Itõs twilight. The sun slips toward the horizon, cushioned in amazing coloursé red, orange, pink 

and gold. The shadows lengthen and I watch them dancing along the edge of Mt. Leonora.  

  

Suddenly all is still and quiet. The silhouettes of old Gwalia are stark against the evening sky. As I 

stand transfixed by its magic my mind flies back, back to the year 1899.  

  

Somewhere along the track near Half -way Creek, Miss Wigg has her private school. The gold mine 

in Gwalia is successful and busy.  Gwalia and Leonora are growing 

rapidly with families and children arriving. There is great need for a 

Government school close by. In August 1899 the Methodist Church 

is jinkered from Malcolm some 20km away and is put on mulga 

stumps on mining lease 491c on the Eastern Precinct of Gwalia. 

This little building becomes the first Government school in Gwalia. 

Student numbers grow to 70 children there and the building       

became unsuitable for a school.   

 

After much haggling a new school is built not far from Half -way 

Creek between Leonora and Gwalia and opened 25
th

 November 

1901 as the Central Government School. Excited children were  

given free rides to school when the Leonora -Gwalia tramway was 

opened in 1903. However 

this school building was too remote from both Leonora 

and Gwalia and two new Dominican Convent schools 

opened, one in Leonora and one in Gwalia. Many     parents 

decided to send their children to the closest local convent 

school. The remote location of the Government school fi-

nally meant its demise and both Leonora and  Gwalia need-

ed their own local school, not one in between trying to 

serve both places. April 1906 saw this Central school build-

ing moved to Leonora with Mr. Ulbrich as head teacher.  

 

As a temporary solution the Gwalia school was housed in 

the Australia Workers Union (AWU) hall just next to the 

1903   State Hotel, which oddly enough, was built on the 

first block of land designated for the Gwalia school which 

never happened. Mr. Chambers Thompson from Menzies 

was the head   teacher. Again after a lot of quibbling, a new 

school was to be built in Johnston Street.  

By 27
th

 July 1906 the new school was opened ð at last a 

suitable building. Of course many changes and additions 

happened and a suitable 

teacherõs house was built next 

door by 1912. This school 

grew in numbers so that in 

1916 the little corrugated iron 

school from Niagara was 

transported to the Gwalia 

campus. Both the teacherõs 

house and the new school were of weatherboard with brick chim-

neys, quite a step up from hot corrugated iron buildings.  

  

Sadly, the Gwalia School in Johnston Street  never re -opened in 1964. 

The materials were re -used elsewhere but the teacherõs house      

remains. This is such an important relic.   

And so my musings finish. Gwaliaõs rich, diverse history is very precious but fragile. May we    

continue to research and catalogue and save this unique history while we can.  

 

Gwalia State School c1906 

Artist: Arlene Collings 

The  AWU hall  used as temporary 

school 1906.  Photo taken in 1959 

Gladys Beatty (Arleneõs mother) in front 

of  the Gwalia School she attended  

1911.  

The relocated Central School 

behind the Christian Fellowship 

Church in Gwalia  Street c2004 

before it was demolished 
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Sons of Gwalia Timber Headframe  

Elaine Labuschagne  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Shire of Leonora is busy for the preparations of conservation work to the Sons of Gwalia  

Timber Headframe. This Oregon incline headframe 

was designed by Herbert Hoover in 1898.  

 

The height of the headframe was extended to 62 

feet (18.9 metres) in 1913 to accommodate the 

installation of the Fraser and Chalmers steam  

winder engine.  

 

The expansion of the Sons of Gwalia NL open cut 

mining operation forced the relocation of the head-

frame i n 1987 to its current position in the muse-

um precinct.  

 

Since then the harsh  environment has taken its toll 

and the headframeõs timber structure is becoming 

unstable. Many a  photo was taken standing in the 

shadow of  the headframe or with the headframe as 

backdrop. However due to safety reasons visitors 

are no longer allowed access close to the head-

frame.  

 

The Shire of Leonora recognises the significance 

of the headframe and has invested considerable 

financial resources in structural engineersõ reports 

and state -of -the -art technology of 3 -D scanning to 

determine the weak points and condition of the 

structure. The first stage of a project spanning a 

three year period will start later in the year.  

 

Before any work on the headframe could  

commence, a geotechnical investigation was     

carried out recently to determine recommended 

foundation depth and systems. The investigations identified soil profile classifications, soil sam-

pling, rock testing, ground water levels that would pose a problem to site access and construc-

tion of a new structural steel frame within the existing timber frame to provide support.  

The Headframe c1987 prior to its relocation the 

current location.  

The Headframe  in its  current location is a  

well-known Gwalia landmark  

Workers from SGS  Engineering Services drilling holes to conduct geotechnical investigations 














